A MULTI-LEVEL DYNAMIC INSTRUCTIONAL PLANNER FOR AN INTELLIGENT PHYSIOLOGY TUTORING SYSTEM

7

## CHONG W. WOO



GENERATION OF COMPLEX TUTORIAL DIALOGUES MARTHA W. EVENS, PRINCIPAL INVESTIGATOR COMPUTER SCIENCE DEPARTMENT ILLINOIS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY CHICAGO, ILLINOIS 60616 312-567-5153, csevens@minna.iit.edu

This work was supported by the Cognitive Science Program. Office of Naval Research under Grant No. N00014-89-J-1952, Grant Authority Identification Number NR4422554, to Illinois Institute of Technology. The content does not reflect the position or policy of the government and no official endorsement should be inferred.

> Reproduction in whole or in part is permitted for any purpose of the United States Government.

Approved for Public Release; Distribution Unlimited

030

5

 $\tilde{C}$ 



# Best Available Copy

REPORT DO	OCUMENTATION PA	GE		Form Approved () OMB No. 0704-0188
Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden to Washington Neadouarters Services, Directorate for information Operations and Reports, 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, vA. 22202-4302, and to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0704-0188), Washington, DC 20503				
1. AGENCY USE ONLY (Leave bland	k) 2. REPORT DATE 1 April, 1992	3. REPORT TYPE AN Interim	D DATES	COVERED
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE			5. FUN	DING NUMBERS
A Multi-Level Dynamic Instructional Planner for an Intelligent Physiology Tutoring System			G N000	14-89-J-1952
6. AUTHOR(S)			R&T	4422554
Chong W. Woo				
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NA Dr. Martha Evens Computer Science I Illinois Institute 10 West 31st Stree	ME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) Department e of Technology et		8. PERF REPC	ORMING ORGANIZATION
Chicago, IL 60616	NCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)		10 500	
Dr. Susan Chipman			AGE	NCY REPORT NUMBER
Cognitive Science Program Office of Naval Research 800 North Quincy Street		NT DT Un Ju	IS CRA&I	
11. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES			<u>-+</u>	
			By Dis	stribution /
12a. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY	TATEMENT		126. Di	TRIBUTION CODE OCCES
Approved for publi distribution unlin	ic release; nited		Dis	t Avail and/or Special
	DTIC QU.	llet noto <b>ted</b>	<sup>2</sup> A	-1
InitsDescriptionThe design and development of an instructional planner for an intelligent tutoring system for cardiovascular physiology that assists medical students to learn the causal relationships between the parameters of the circulatory system, to understand how a negative feedback system works, and to solve problems involving disturbances to the system. The instructional planner is responsible for deciding what to do at each point during a tutoring session. It integrates opportunistic control with sophisticated instructional planning, combining lesson planning with discourse planning. The lesson planning is organized in three levels: goal generation, determination of planning strategies, and choice of tactics to refine the goal into subgoals. The nixed-initiative discourse planning is implemented using a two level approach: pedagogical decision making at the upper level and tactical liscourse state-based planning at the lower level in its discourse nanagement network. It generates plans dynamically based on the student nodel, monitors their execution, repairs plans when necessary, and replans when the student asks a question or makes a comment.15. NUMBER OF PAGES 16. PRICE CODE14. SUBJECT TERMS13. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION 14. SECURITY CLAS				
17. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION 1 OF REPORT	8. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION	9. SECURITY CLASSIFIC	ATION	20. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT
Unclassified	Unclassified	Unclassifie	ed	UL
NSN 7540-01-280-5500			St	andard Form 298 (Rev. 2-89)

.

.

#### A MULTI LEVEL DYNAMIC INSTRUCTIONAL PLANNER FOR AN INTELLIGENT PHYSIOLOGY TUTORING SYSTEM

#### Chong Woo Department of Computer Science Illinois Institute of Technology Chicago, Illinois 60616 Phone: (312) 567-5153 E-Mail: csevens@minna.iit.edu

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

An instructional planner in an intelligent tutoring system (ITS) is responsible for deciding what to do next at each step during the tutoring session. The planner has to decide what subject matter to focus on, how to present it to the student and when to interrupt the student's problem-solving activity [Dede, 1986; Kearsley, 1987]. This pedagogical decision making is very complex and there is no one correct choice due to the dynamic changes in the student's learning state. Hence, the decision must be based on many different knowledge sources, such as knowledge about the domain, knowledge about the student, and pedagogical knowledge about tutoring.

Recent approaches to designing tutoring systems view the decision making process as a planning problem [Peachey and McCalla, 1986; Macmillan et al., 1988; Brecht et al., 1989; Murray, 1990]. Adaptive planning techniques in the tutoring domain enable the generation of customized plans for individualized instruction. Among the recent research systems, MENO-TUTOR [Woolf, 1984] represents an important attempt at planning the discourse strategies observed in human tutors, but it lacks global lesson goals [Murray, 1988]. IDE-INTERPRETER [Russell, 1988] is another attempt at planning the lesson goals at various levels of abstraction, but this system lacks power at the local diagnostic level. Thus, there is a need to build an instructional planner that combines globally coherent lesson goals with flexible local discourse plans.

In this research, I am building a planner that integrates opportunistic control with a sophisticated instructional planning methods; combining capabilities of lesson planning with discourse planning. This planner is a dynamic instructional planner that supports customized, globally coherent instruction, carries out a mixed initiative strategy. It monitors current plans in progress, repairs those plans, or replans as needed. This has required the invention of multi-level instructional planning.

The goal of this research is to develop an ITS, CIRCSIM-TUTOR, that assists first year medical students to learn the behavior of the cardiovascular reflex system that stabilizes blood pressure. Since the students have already attended lectures about the domain, CIRCSIM-TUTOR assumes prerequisite knowledge and assists them to correct their misconceptions in a problem solving environment. This system is being developed as a joint project of Rush Medical College and Illinois Institute of Technology.

#### 1.1 Evolution of Computer-Based Instruction at Rush

Computer Aided Instruction (CAI) in the cardiovascular domain at Rush Medical College has evolved from HEARTSIM [Rovick and Brenner, 1983], to CIRCSIM [Rovick and Michael, 1986], to the CIRCSIM-TUTOR prototype [Kim et al., 1989] and finally to CIRCSIM-TUTOR over the last ten years.

HEARTSIM was a Plato program and CIRCSIM is a stand-alone Basic program. The CIRCSIM-TUTOR prototype is a Prolog prototype of our ITS designed and implemented by Kim [1989]. Its design is based on major ITS architecture. However, the prototype system still does not possess all of the capabilities needed for an ITS. It lacks natural language capabilities, it does not analyze the student's misconceptions, and the instructional planner is very primitive; a discourse planner could not be implemented since complete discourse strategies for all the primitive actions had not been developed, planning knowledge is not explicitly represented as a separate module, and there was no replanning capability so that the system could not respond to student initiatives. CIRCSIM-TUTOR uses the same architecture as Kim's prototype but includes complete student modelling, instructional planning, and natural language understanding and generation facilities.

#### 1.2 Organization

Section 2 describes the environment in which the system runs. The subject area of CIRCSIM-TUTOR is cardiovascular physiology and the system assists students to understand the behavior of the complex negative feedback system. Section 3 begins with a brief introduction to ITS: the general structure and the issues involved in each module of the ITS. Then each component of CIRCSIM-TUTOR will be briefly introduced. Section 4 presents design issues for building the planner: levels of planning and tutoring strategies. A short tutoring excerpt is displayed, from a transcript of human tutor and student interaction. And then a short scenario shows how the system works. It concludes with a discussion of the overall organization of the planner: lesson planning, discourse planning, and plan monitoring. Section 5 explains the generation of the content of lesson plans in detail. It first discusses the main features of the planner: goal generation and plan generation. And then it describes its own lesson planning rules: goal generation rules and plan expansion rules. Section 6 discusses the discourse planner. The structure of the planner is a two level discourse management network, which consists of a set of states that represent tutorial actions. The control mechanism is separated into default and meta-rule transitions. The paper concludes in section 7 with a discussion of the significance of the planner, describes some of its limitations, and gives suggestions for future research.

#### 2. THE BACKGROUND

Qualitative reasoning or simulation [deKleer and Brown, 1984; Forbus, 1984; Kuipers, 1984] is an approach to problem solving that reasons about the causal relationships that structure our world. Anderson [1988] argues that qualitative reasoning is the most demanding approach and essential to produce a high performance tutoring system. He states that qualitative modelling can maximize the pedagogical effectiveness since it is human-like reasoning, although the implementation effort is much larger than that required for the traditional black box models or glass box models. CIRCSIM-TUTOR is an approach to qualitative simulation in cardiovascular physiology [Michael et al., 1990].

#### 2.1 Subject Area

The cardiovascular system consists of many mutually interacting components, and the student must understand the cause and effect relationships for each individual component of the system. Figure 1 shows a causal model of CIRCSIM-TUTOR, called the "Concept Map," designed by Michael and Rovick [Kim et al., 1989]. Each box in the map represents a physiological variable, such as SV for Stroke Volume and RAP for Right Atrial Pressure. An arrow with a "+" or "-" sign between two boxes tells the direction of the causal effects and whether the causal relationship between the connected variables is direct or inverse. For example, a qualitative change in one component of the system, a decrease in RAP, directly causes a decrease in SV. This qualitative change propagates to other adjacent components of the system according to the propagation rule.

There are three stages in the human body's response to a perturbation in the system that controls blood pressure. The first stage is the Direct Response (DR) in which a perturbation in the system will physically affect many other parameters. The second stage is the Reflex Response (RR), in which other parameters are affected by the negative feedback mechanism to stabilize the blood pressure. The final stage is the Steady State (SS), which is achieved as a balance between the changes directly caused by the initial perturbation and the further changes induced by negative feedback.



Figure 1. The Concept Map

#### 2.2 Organization

CIRCSIM-TUTOR begins with a brief introductory message and then asks the student to choose any procedure from the curriculum list. The curriculum (Figure 2) is stored as a set of four different experimental procedures designed by our expert human tutors (JAM and AAR).

List of Available Procedures 1. Hemorrhage: Remove 1.0 Liter of Blood. 2. Decrease Cardiac Contractility (CC) to 50% of Normal. 3. Increase Venous Resistance (RV) to 200% of Normal. 4. Increase Intrathoracic Pressure (PIT) to 2 mmHg. 5. Quit. Each procedure begins by describing a perturbation of the cardiovascular system, and asking the student to predict how the system variables will respond to the perturbation by making qualitative entries in the Prediction Table (see Figure 3); using a "+" sign to represent an increase, a "-" for a decrease, and "0" to indicate no change. The first column of the table is used to predict the Direct Response (DR) of each variable to the perturbation, the second is used for the Reflex Responses (RR), and the third for the Steady State (SS).

Parameters	DR	RR	SS
Cardiac Contractility	0		
Right Atrial Pressure			
Stroke Volume	-		 
Heart Rate	0		
Cardiac Output	-		
Total Peripheral Resistance	0		
Mean Arterial Pressure	-		

Figure 3. The Prediction Table

When the student finishes predicting all four parameters in one column of the table, for example the DR stage, the student's answers are compared with the correct answers. If the student has made any errors, a natural language tutoring session will begin, based on the result of this evaluation in order to correct the student's misconceptions.

#### 2.3 System Constraints

There are some system variables that need to be described; the procedure variable is the variable changed by the perturbation; the primary variable is the first variable in the Prediction Table affected by the procedure variable, (in some cases the procedure variable is the primary variable); the neural variables are the variables directly under nervous system control. The rest of the variables we call physical variables. The students are not allowed to predict the variables in any arbitrary order, since there are some constraints that they must follow. For example, the constraints for DR are fairly complex:

Constraint DR1:	The student must predict the primary variable first, and the value must be correct.
Constraint DR2:	The student must predict the physical variables in the correct causal sequence.
Constraint DR3:	The student may predict the neural variables at any time and in any order.

The student receives a canned error message, when either of the first two constraints is violated, and is told what to do next. The purpose of forcing the student into the correct sequence is to make sure the causal behavior of the system is followed correctly. Neural variables can be entered at any time since neural variables do not change during the DR period except when one is a primary variable. The constraints for the RR stage are designed to teach the students about the effect of the baroreceptor reflex:

Constraint	RR1:	The student must predict either the neural variables or MAP first.
Constraint	RR2 :	The student must finish predicting all the neural variables before predicting
Constraint	RR3:	The student must predict the physical variables in the correct causal sequence.

Finally, when predicting the SS stage, the student is allowed to enter predictions in any arbitrary order since there are no specific constraints for this stage.

#### 2.4 Multiple Simultaneous Inputs

In a mixed-initiative type of ITS, tutor begins by posing a question and the student either responds to the question or takes the initiative. Sometimes this style of tutoring leaves students confused and frustrated if they do not have enough background in the domain knowledge. Rather than blindly walking through the domain, it would be much more effective if the tutor provides a simulated problem situation in the domain for the student before the actual interactive tutoring begins.

CIRCSIM-TUTOR begins with a Prediction Table, in which the student is asked to make qualitative predictions about the behavior of the system given a particular perturbation. After the student finishes all the predictions, the tutor analyzes the student's answers and shows what errors were made if any. Based on a careful analysis of these errors, the tutor can generate a global lesson plan, and interactive tutoring begins by using a mixed-initiative Socratic strategy in natural language. Thus, the Prediction Table provides a qualitative simulation environment for the student by requiring multiple simultaneous inputs (multiple responses to different aspects of a problem provided by the student in a single uninterrupted turn) before interactive tutoring begins.

There are several benefits of adapting this kind of design strategy. First, the tutor receives enough initial knowledge about the student so that it can narrow the focus for tutoring. It can also detect some common student misconceptions [Michael et al., 1991] or *bugs*. Second, the students can see a simple mental model of the entire domain at the start, which prevents the students from getting too far off the track [Reiser, 1989]. Elsom-Cook [1988] argues that using multiple pedagogic strategies can provide a very powerful learning environment. CIRCSIM-TUTOR begins with a coach-like environment during the Prediction Table entry, and then moves to Socratic tutoring for the interactive tutoring session. This flexibility in adapting to the student's needs at different stages provides another benefit.

#### 3. ORGANIZATION OF CIRCSIM-TUTOR

Most of ICAI systems have been separated into four major components [Carr and Goldstein, 1977; Sleeman and Brown, 1982; Barr and Feigenbaum, 1982]: the domain knowledge base, a collection of instructional strategies and an algorithm for applying them, a student modeler, and an interface. Since a major goal of CIRCSIM-TUTOR is to carry on a natural language dialogue, we have divided the interface module into three pieces, an input understander, a

text generator, and a screen manager. As a result, CIRCSIM-TUTOR has seven submodules: a domain knowledge base, a problem solver, a student modeler, an instructional planner, an input understander, a text generator, and a screen manager. Figure 5 shows the overall architecture of CIRCSIM-TUTOR.

#### 3.1 Domain Expertise

Domain Knowledge Base. Anderson [1988] describes three different categories of knowledge encoding: the black box model, the glass box model, and the cognitive model. The cognitive model is the approach that CIRCSIM-TUTOR is attempting to implement. The domain knowledge is decomposed into meaningful, human-like components and a causal reasoning mechanism is applied to it, so that the system can teach the student to solve problems in a humanlike manner. For a detailed discussion of this problem see Wielinga and Breuker [1990].

Domain knowledge can be divided into three different types of knowledge to be tutored: declarative knowledge, procedural knowledge, and knowledge of tutoring heuristics. Declarative knowledge includes domain concepts and causal relationships between them. Procedural knowledge involves the rules for using the concepts in solving problems. For example, in CIRCSIM-TUTOR, a rule that figures out the actual determinant of SV is if the primary variable is RAP, then RAP is the actual determinant of SV. Knowledge of tutoring heuristics must be extracted from the experience of domain experts; it involves ways of teaching the student about the particularly difficult points in the domain.

We have built a small domain knowledge base encoded as a network of frames (see Figure 4). Each frame represents domain concepts and how they relate to each other causally. There are three conceptual levels in the domain knowledge; level 0 consists of the definitions and static facts, level 1 consists of the cause-effect relationships between the parameters of the cardiovascular system, and level 2 contains a deeper knowledge of underlying physiology. The level 2 knowledge is used when the tutor needs to give a hint to the student. Currently, the level 2 knowledge is under refinement and development. Hence, in the present program the domain knowledge base is constructed as a set of components that is used for both problem solving and causal explanation. This is the most important and the basic knowledge that constitutes the domain expertise.

(frame SV	
(frame-type var-type frame-name class instance-of name definition	variable physically-affected SV instance variable Stroke Volume volume of blood ejected each
part-of anatomy causal-relation-in causal-relation-out	heart beat heart ventricle causal-RAP-SV causal-CC-SV causal-SV-CO))

#### Figure 4. A Frame from the Domain Knowledge Base

Problem Solver. The intelligence of an ITS comes from its ability to solve the problems [Clancey, 1987]. The problem solver solves the problems

presented to the student or asked by the student. If the problem solver solves the problems but can not explain how it solves them, it may just as well retrieve stored answers. The ability to solve the problem, using the expert's problem solving behavior, can be used to identify the student's misconceptions, to give an explanation, and to provide a basis for tutoring strategies.

Problem solving in CIRCSIM-TUTOR is carried out by two problem solvers: the main problem solver and the subproblem solver. The main problem solver solves the problem, generates correct answers, and produces the same problem solving path as an expert in the domain. This solution path can be used to monitor the student's problem solving behavior while the student is making entries in the predictions table. The subproblem solver solves current problems generated by the planner, such as determinant of X, relationship between X and Y, and also problems coming from the student questions. The other modules of the system may consult these problem solvers to get any information they need.

#### 3.2 Student Modeler

The student modeler is responsible for representing the student's understanding of the subject by building a student model [VanLehn, 1988]. The student model is a data structure that represents the student's current state of knowledge; what the student knows, what the student does not know, and what misconceptions he or she may have. Based on this information, the tutor can give individualized instruction to the student. There are two major approaches for student modeling. One approach, the overlay model [Carr and Goldstein, 1977], is designed to represent the student's knowledge state as a subset of an expert's knowledge state. Another approach, the buggy model [Brown and Burton 1978], represents the student's misconceptions not as subsets of the expert's knowledge, but as variants of the expert's knowledge. In CIRCSIM-TUTOR, the student modeler integrates overlay and buggy strategies into one [Shim et al., 1991].

The student modeler begins analyzing the student's entries in the Prediction Table. Based on this analysis, the planner generates a lesson plan. During the tutoring session, the planner sends the student's answer to the modeler and the modeler analyzes it and returns the result. Based on this information, the planner can decide the next instruction. Currently only the overlay information is used for choosing the next tutoring strategy.

#### 3.3 Input Understander

The input understander is responsible for understanding the student's natural language input. It handles not only well-formed but also ill-formed student inputs [Lee et al., 1990; Lee, 1990]. The student input may be either an answer to the tutor's question, or a question from the student. If the student's answer is The actual determinant of SV is RAP, then the planner will pass the sentence to the understander along with the current lesson topic in logical form, (actual-determinant SV). Then the input understander parses the sentence, checks its coherence with the current topic, and returns the logic form, (actual-determinant SV (RAP)). Then the planner extracts the student answer, RAP, and passes it to the student modeler to diagnose the student answer.

The input understander must also understand student initiatives; whether the student is asking for an explanation, or referring to the previous remarks of the tutor, or wants to stop the session. For example, if the student initiative is I don't understand about SV, then the input understander returns the logical form (question (explain SV)). This process needs to be studied in detail and we are currently investigating the student initiatives by analyzing transcripts.

#### 3.4 Text Generator

The text generator is responsible for turning the tutor's output into a natural language sentence. It receives necessary information as a logical form from the planner and generates a natural language sentence or sequence of sentences [Zhang and Evens, 1990]. This information includes the current topic and text styles: question, hint, answer, etc. For example, the text generator is given a logic form from the planner, (question (affected-by SV ?)), then it produces the English sentence, "What are the determinants of SV?" The text generator can handle this kind of simple question, explanation, or acknowledgement. The current version of the text generator only receives the necessary information from the planner, not from all the other modules, so that its behavior is somewhat passive.

#### 3.5 Screen Manager

The screen manager takes care of the interaction between the student and the system. First, the screen manager displays system messages through the introductory windows. Then it displays the list of procedures that the student can select. When the student selects the problem, it displays the prediction table with instructions about how to use the mouse and how to make entries into the table. Then it receives qualitative answers, (+, -, 0), from the prediction table one by one from the clicking of the mouse and passes them to the planner. It also handles two other windows, the student window and the tutor window. From the student window, it receives the student's natural language input in English sentences. In the tutor window, it displays natural language sentences created and passed to it from the text generator.

#### 3.6 Instructional Planner

The instructional planner is responsible for determining what to do next at each point during a tutoring session. It interacts with the input understander, the text generator, the student modeler, and the screen manager, in order to carry out tutorial activities. Although the design of the planner may vary depending on the purpose of the ITS, several researchers have recently proposed combining opportunistic control with a plan-based approach [Derry et al., 1988; Murray, 1990; Macmillan and Sleeman. 1987]. For instance, Murray [1990] suggests that the way to provide opportunistic control with global lesson plans is to implement a dynamic instructional planner. For CIRCSIM-TUTOR, the planner needs to generate the global lesson plan and take care of the discourse control as well [Woo et al., 1991a, 1991b].

#### 4. PLANNING INSTRUCTION

The instructional planner is the central component of the ITS; it is responsible for selecting or generating instructional goals, deciding how to teach the selected goals, monitoring and critiquing the student's behavior, and determining what to do next at each point during a tutoring session. That is, the planner makes two different types of important decisions during the tutoring session, decisions about the content of the lesson and decisions about its presentation strategy. Although the early ITSs largely focused on the delivery strategy of the planner, some recent planning research shows the integration of both aspects in building the planner [Macmillan et al., 1988; Derry et al., 1988; Murray, 1990].

The planning component of CIRCSIM-TUTOR must carry out both functions, since it needs to provide a global lesson plan, and it needs to carry on a natural language exchange with the student. This section discusses general design issues of the planner with the goal of providing the most effective instruction possible to the student, a sample dialogue extracted from the transcript of an actual human tutor-student interaction and a scenario implementing that dialogue, and a description of the overall organization of the planner.



Figure 5. The Structure of CIRCSIM-TUTOR

#### 4.1 Design Issues

Capabilities of the Planner. Most machine planning systems, like STRIPS [Fikes and Nilsson, 1971], HACKER [Sussman, 1975], and NOAH [Sacerdoti, 1977], deal with the observable physical world, whereas instructional planning systems deal with unpredictable dynamic changes in the student's knowledge. The student's current learning status can never be observed directly. It can only be guessed; the results of this guesswork are stored in the form of the student model [VanLehn, 1988]. Thus, the planner must possess unique capabilities for handling unpredictable situations as an expert human tutor does.

The planner must plan at different levels of the hierarchy; a hierarchical planning technique can reduce the complexity of the planning process. The plan is first developed at a higher level and the details are developed later; this technique prevents development of unnecessary plans in

9

advance. The planner must plan at a *global* level; when the planner generates the next instruction, it must consider the past plan and the student's responses to provide continuity of instruction. The planner must *replan* when the current plan fails or a request is made by the student. The planner must be able to *monitor* the plan to identify the need for replanning. The planner of CIRCSIM-TUTOR provides all these capabilities.

Levels of Planning. Research by Leinhardt and Greeno [1986, cited in Derry et al., 1988] has shown that experienced teachers employ levels of planning in accomplishing their goals; planning instructional goals occurs at the most global level, planning actions and decision making occur at a less global level. Inspired by this research, Derry et al. [1988] designed their TAPS system with three levels of instructional activity: curriculum planning (the agenda), lesson planning (instructional actions), and on-line tutorial intervention. Murray [1988] also distinguished three levels of instructional planning; curriculum planning (planning a sequence of lessons), lesson planning (determining the subject matter in a single lesson), and discourse planning (planning communicative actions between the tutor and the student). He argues that at least two levels of planning, lesson planning and discourse planning, must exist in an ITS to deliver more effective and flexible instruction.

CIRCSIM-TUTOR is capable of both lesson planning and discourse planning. It can be set up so that the student can select a problem from a list of four experimental procedures or it can do complex curriculum planning. The number and types of procedures will be extended further in future versions of the system.

#### 4.2 Scenario

A Sample Tutoring Session. We have recorded a number of tutoring sessions with our experts, Joel Michael and Allen Rovick, who are Professors of Physiology at Rush Medical College, and some of their first year medical students. After careful studies of the recorded transcripts, we extracted some possible tutorial strategies and tactics that provided us with the framework for building the instructional planner and the overall system. It is assumed that students have already learned much of the domain knowledge, hence the system will mainly assist the students to correct their misconceptions and to solve problems. Our current system can handle dialogues like the following. Example 1:

Tutor>	What are the determinants of SV?		
Student>	SV is determined by RAP and CO.		
Tutor>	RAP is correct, but CO is not a determinant of		
	SV. Remember. SV is the amount of blood pumped		
	per beat. What is the other determinant of SV?		

One important point about the above tutor-student interaction is the content of the questions posed by the tutor. For example, on the first line of the excerpt, the tutor is asking the student about the determinants of stroke volume. Asking a question about determinants is the first part of the plan that the tutor is using to teach the student about the causal relationships between two variables, RAP and SV. Thus the content of the question has to be generated by the lesson planner before the tutoring begins. Another important aspect is how to present the selected topic. From the above short excerpt, we can see four different kinds of delivery modes: a direct question (line 1), positive and negative acknowledgements (line 3), hints (line 4), and follow up questions after hints (line 5). Thus, the planner (discourse planner) needs to plan how to present the selected content to the student effectively.

Example 2:

Tutor>	By what mechanism is TPR controlled?
Student>	Nervous System.
futor>	Correct, TPR is controlled by the nervous system.

Then what is the correct prediction of TPR? Student> No change.

Example 2 is an another tutoring situation that focusses on one of the neurally controlled variables, TPR. The tutor first asks the student about its control mechanism in line 1. This control mechanism is the first strategy to teach the student about the neurally controlled variables. Since the student answered correctly, the tutor gives a positive acknowledgement and then uses its second strategy, asking for a prediction, in line 4. We have extracted this kind of tutoring strategy from the transcripts and designed explicit lesson planning rules.

From the above examples of tutor-student interaction, we can distinguish between the subject matter and its presentation formats. Ohlsson [1986, p. 217] argues that an effective ITS should be able to generate different presentations of each piece of subject matter in order to provide adaptive instruction to the student. The content of the questions posed by the tutor and its delivery modes lead to the development of two different kinds of instructional planning, lesson planning and discourse planning, because the subject to be taught has to be generated adaptively, and also its presentation form can vary according to the situation.

Implementation of the Scenario. Assume that the current lesson goal is to tutor the causal relationships between two parameters, RAP and SV. This goal gets refined into a set of hierarchical subgoals by using strategic and tactical rules. The subgoals generated at the tactical level, such as determinants, actual determinant, relation, and value, are kept in a stack, which is used by the discourse planner to pick the next topic.

The following scenario describes what each component of the system does, what kind of information it needs, and what is the result after each step. The steps are numbered to show the execution sequence. This tutorial interaction begins after the lesson planning is done. So that the discourse planner begins with the first topic in the stack, the determinants, and when that topic is completed, continues with the next topic, the actual determinant, and so on.

1. Planner: Picks the current topic from the stack, selects the discourse tactic, and passes it to the text generator as an internal logical form.

current topic:	(determinant SV),
discourse tactic:	question.
call Text Generator:	(question (determinant SV))

- 2. Text Generator: Generates a sentence, "What are the determinants of SV?"
- 3. Screen Manager: Displays the sentence in the window.
- 4. STUDENT: "SV is determined by RAP and CO."
- 5. Planner: Passes the student's input with the current lesson topic to the input understander.

(question (determinant SV) (SV is determined by RAP and CO))

6. Input Understander: Parses the student's answer, checks its coherence with the dialog history, and returns the answer to the planner in logic form.

call planner: (answer ((determinant SV)(RAP CO)))

7. Planner: Passes the current topic and student answer to the the student modeler in logic form.

current topic:	(determinant SV),
student answer:	(RAP, CO),
call Student Modeler:	((determinant SV) (RAP, CO))

8. Student Modeler: Calls the problem solver, gets the correct answer: (RAP, CC), compares the correct answer with the student answer, and updates the student model.

In step 1, the discourse planner picks the topic, determinant, from the subgoal stack, selects the discourse tactic, question, binds these two together with the current variable, SV, into a logical form, (question (determinant SV)), which is passed to the text generator to generate a natural language sentence. After receiving the logical form from the planner, the text generator generates a sentence like the one in step 2. In step 3, the screen manager displays the sentence on the student window, and the student responds with the answer in step 4. So the current dialogue is:

Tutor> What are the determinants of SV? Student> RAP and CO.

In step 5, the planner passes the student's input along with the current topic. The input understander has to recognize the student's answer; parse the answer, check its coherence with the dialogue history, and return the answer to the planner in its logical form. Then the planner sends the current topic with the student's answer to the student modeler in step 7. Finally, the student modeler analyzes the student's answer, and records the result in the student model. The next step will start with the planner checking the student model, and then deciding what to do. Since one of the student's answers is wrong, the planner consults its tutoring rules and decides to give some acknowledgement first:

Tutor> RAP is correct, but CO is not a determinant of SV.

At this point the tutor has two choices, either give a hint or just give an answer and continue with the next topic. Since this is the first trial, the tutor decides to "give a hint" and then ask a question to complete the previous answer. So a possible response would be:

Tutor> Remember. SV is the amount of blood pumped per beat. What is the other determinant of SV?

A different tutoring rule will be applied if the student again makes an error after receiving a hint; the student will be given a direct answer for the second question. Our current tutoring rules vary according to the topic and the student's responses (i.e., the tutor gives different responses in different situations). The question may be about neural variables or causal relationships; in each case the tutoring rules are different. Also we have different rules for each stage, DR, RR and SS.

#### 4.3 Organization of the Instructional Planner

The instructional planner of CIRCSIM-TUTOR consists of two parts (see Figure 6); the lesson planner and the discourse planner. The plan controller monitors the execution of the current plan. The planner can be thought of as a small expert system, which consists of two main parts: a knowledge base and an

inference engine [Harmon, 1987]. Thus, the lesson planner consists of three sets of lesson planning rules, and an inference mechanism. The discourse planner consists of four sets of discourse planning rules and an inference mechanism. This section introduces the organization and the main features of the instructional planner briefly.

INSTRUCTIONAL PLANNER



Figure 6. Instructional Planner

Lesson Planning. Lesson planning determines the content and sequence of the subject matter to be taught in a single lesson [Murray, 1988; Brecht et al., 1989; Russell, 1988]. The lesson planning in CIRCSIM-TUTOR consists of two phases: goal generation and plan generation. The generation of the lesson goals is guided by a set of explicit domain-dependent heuristics (goal generation rules), and the lesson plans are determined by applying two set of rules, rules for selecting strategies and rules for selecting tactics. As a result the lesson planner does hierarchical lesson planning with its three sets of rules; at the topmost level it generates lesson goals, and then it expands one of the goals into a set of subgoals (a plan) at the next level. The generated goals will be saved in the goal stack and the subgoals in the subgoal stack. The lesson planner must update the goals dynamically as the student model changes.

Discourse Planning. Discourse planning is a mechanism for planning communicative actions between the tutor and the student within a lesson [Woolf, 1984; Winkels et al., 1988]. CIRCSIM-TUTOR communicates with the student in natural language. Thus, the discourse planner must interact with the student modeler, the screen manager, the input understander, and the text generator using a flexible control mechanism. This control mechanism resides in its discourse network.

The network consists of two levels; the top level of the network specifies pedagogic decisions and the lower level consists of a set of discourse tactical states, the execution of which causes text generation, student model updates, and moves to the other states. It represents the discourse planning rules and the control mechanism in explicit form. The rules include all the necessary information to carry out the discourse with the student, and the control mechanism is also specified within the rules; two sets of default rules manage the fixed control flow, and two sets of meta rules handle dynamic control flow.

Plan Monitoring. AI research on planning emphasizes that execution of a plan requires some monitoring [Charniak and McDermott, 1986]. In the recert robot planning systems [Wilkins, 1988; Swartout, 1988], the plan monitoring is done by inserting monitoring steps in the plan, which behaves like a student model in instructional planning. In an ITS, since the student's learning status is unpredictable, the planner also needs to monitor the execution of the plan and revise the plan if necessary. As a result, plan monitoring should occur whenever there is a change in the student model. Plan revision may occur when the current plan is completed or when the student takes the initiative.

For the current version of CIRCSIM-TUTOR, the planner monitors the student problem solving in two different places. First, when the student enters predictions in the prediction table, the planner monitors the student's entries in the table and interrupts with some warning messages if the student violates the system constraints. The messages are designed by the experts, to help the students in their problem solving. The system gives different messages depending on the procedure, the variables, and the stages. Second, the planner monitors the student answer at each step during the tutoring session, by referring to the student model, and then decides what to say next; give a hint, give an answer, or continue with the next topic, etc. When the student takes control by asking a question during the tutoring session, the planner suspends the current plan, carries out the student's request and then resumes the suspended plan.

#### 5. THE LESSON PLANNER

The lesson planner decides on the contents of a lesson, based on the student's current knowledge about the domain. The planner has to generate lesson goals, sequence the goals, and select the appropriate planning strategies to create a plan for the current lesson goal. Figure 7 shows the architecture of the lesson planner including the necessary planning steps, student model, and lesson planning rules. The result of the lesson planning is a set of subgoals (a plan), each of which will be the topic for a dialogue with the student. The lesson planning mechanism is an essential component of the instructional planner, since the system must generate globally coherent and consisten instruction for the student [Macmillan et al., 1988; Murray, 1990], in such a way that the topics are logically connected wit each other, and sequenced and presented in a manner sensitive to the tutorial goals and the student's needs. This section describes the lesson planner: lesson planning rules, an architecture, and its two main mechanisms (i.e., goal generation and plan generation).



Figure 7. Structure of the Lesson Planner

#### 5.1 Lesson Planning Rules

The contents of the tutoring strategies are extracted from the transcripts of the human tutor and student interaction, and we need to encode them explicitly in the program as rules. I designed this part as a production system, which consists of a rule interpreter and a set of rules. This is the most common approach used in expert systems [Hasemer and Dominque, 1989]. This subsection, describes the design of the rules and the implementation of the rule interpreter to parse the rules.

The Rule Interpreter. The rule interpreter consists of three main parts: its main loop, its working memory, and its pattern matcher. The working memory is crucial to the operation of the rule interpreter, because the working memory holds an initial representation of the problem that the system is trying to solve. Each time around the loop, the contents of the working memory will be compared to the antecedent of the rules, and then will fire only one rule if it matches. If an antecedent matches with the working memory, the consequent will be executed, and the content of the working memory will be changed for the next inference. The matching cycle will continue until no rules match. At this point the interpreter halts, and the content of the working memory is the desired result for the given problem.

The interpreter is built using LISP macro functions, which understand and interpret the rules for the system. The rule format consists of three parts: the name part of the rule, the antecedent part, and the consequent part. For example, (Rule\_name: (antecedent) => (consequent)). This approach makes the system efficient in representing the rules explicitly.

How to Encode the Lesson Planning Rules. The lesson planner uses three sets of lesson planning rules (goal generation rules, strategy rules, and tactical rules). The general form in which the rules are written is if X then Y. Here X is the antecedent or left-hand side of the rule and Y the consequent part or right-hand side of the rule. Both the antecedent and the consequent may contain one or more terms.

For example, assume that the student made an error in predicting the variable TPR. One of the goal generation rules applies; if the student does not know TPR, then build the lesson goal, tutor TPR about the neural control.

This rule can be expressed as (<u>G</u>Rule1: ((do-not-know TPR) => (neural-control TPR))). If the current lesson goal is teach the causal relationship between RAP and SV, and the student does not know the direction, then this rule can be written as (<u>S</u>Rule1: ((causal-relation)(do-not-know direction)) => (tutor-causality))). This is the strategy rule for dealing with non-neural variables. If the strategy rule is tutor-causality, then the corresponding tactical rule is to teach determinants, actual-determinant, relation, and value. This rule can be written as (<u>T</u>Rule1: ((tutor-causality) => (determinants) (actual-determinant) (relation) (value))).

Currently, there are about 50 goal generation rules, 20 strategy rules, and 20 tactical rules that handle DR, RR and SS phases, and for procedures 4, 6 and 7. The rules may need to be extended to handle the other procedures.

#### 5.2 Lesson Planning

Instructional planning centers around instructional goals. The lesson planning generates the lesson goals, the knowledge that the system intends the student to acquire through the tutoring session. This subsection describes how to generate the lesson goals, and how to develop a lesson plan for the each of the goals. The two main mechanisms of the lesson planning process, goal generation and plan generation, are explained below.

Goal Generation. CIRCSIM-TUTOR generates instructional goals based on the student's knowledge demonstrated as entries in the Prediction Table. The generation of the goals is guided by a set of explicit goal generation rules designed by our experts (Joel Michael and Allen Rovick), which ensures that the most serious misconception is selected and tutored first.

		Goal Generation Rules
1.	IF	Current Primary Variable is CC and
		Student Answer is not NOCHANGE for TPR
	Then	Build Lesson Goal (NEURAL-CONTROL (TPR))
2.	IF	Current Primary Variable is RAP and
		Student does not know the CAUSAL-RELATIONSHIP
		between RAP and SV
	Then	Build Lesson Goal (CAUSAL-RELATION (RAP, SV))
2	TP	Current Drimary Variable is PAP and
5.	TE	
		Student does not know the CAUSAL-RELATIONSHIP
		between SV and CO
	Then	Build Lesson Goal (CAUSAL-RELATION (SV, CO))

#### Figure 8. Goal Generation Rules

For example, suppose the student made wrong predictions in the table for the variables, TPR and SV. The student modeler has determined, from its analysis, that the student is confused about the mechanism controlling TPR and the causal relationships between RAP and SV and SV and CO. So the lesson planner retrieves the information from the student model, applies the goal generation rules (see Figure 8), and generates the lesson goals dynamically. The result is a set of lesson goals in the goal stack (see Figure 9).

Order	Lesson Goals	
1.	NEURAL-CONTROL	(TPR)
2.	CAUSAL-RELATION	(RAP,SV)
3.	CAUSAL-RELATION	(SV, CO)

#### Figure 9. Generated Lesson Goals in the Goalstack

The goal generation is significant in many ways; the goals are generated dynamically and adaptively; the goals are sequenced in the order that the expert tutors this material; the goals provide a global context that remains coherent and consistent throughout the tutoring session, unless the goals are revised. New goals can also be generated, which tutor the student about a common misconception (a bug), if the student modeler detects such a misconception. The goals remain in force until they are changed by the planner dynamically.

	Strategic Rule
1.	If the Goal = CAUSAL-RELATION and Student does not know and direction is incorrect Then Strategy = TUTOR-CAUSALITY
2.	If the Goal = CAUSAL-RELATION and Student does not know and direction is correct Then Strategy = REMIND-RELATION
3.	If the Goal = NEURAL-CONTROL and this is the first procedure Then Strategy = DEFINE-TUTOR-NEURAL

#### Figure 10. The Strategy Rules

Plan Generation. The second stage of the lesson planning is the plan generation mechanism, which creates the instructional plan by applying two sets of rules, rules for selecting tutorial strategies to achieve the selected goal and rules for selecting pedagogic tactics to execute those strategies. Strategy rules (Figure 10) describe the tutorial approach from a domainindependent point of view. These include tutoring prerequisites before the material they underlie, reminding the student about relations between two parameters, explaining the definition before tutoring about it, and so on. Tactical rules (Figure 11) also represent a domain-independent tutorial approach; they involve asking about concepts and relations between the concepts.

Tactical Rule		
1.	If Strategy	= TUTOR-CAUSALITY
	Then Tactic	<pre>= DETERMINANTS, ACTUAL-DETERMINANT, RELATIONSHIP, VALUE</pre>
2.	If Strategy	= TUTOR-NEURAL-CONTROL
	Then Tactic	= MECHANISM, VALUE
3.	If Strategy	= TUTOR-SS-PHYSICAL-VARIABLE
	Then Tactic	= VALUE-DR, VALUE-RR, VALUE-SS

Figure 11. The Tactical Rules

For instance, if the goal is teach the causal relationship between the two parameters, then the fired strategy rule is tutor the causality, and this then fires the pedagogic tactical rule: ask about: determinants, actual determinant, relationship, and correct value. The result is a hierarchical goal tree (Figure 12).



Figure 12. Generated Plan for "causal\_relation(RAP,SV)"

Thus the current goal is ultimately refined into four subgoals by twostep goal transformations. In order to solve the current goal, all the subgoals must be solved. This is the well-known AI problem-reduction technique, which transforms a goal into a set of immediate subproblems by a sequence of transformations [Barr and Feigenbaum, 1982]. The four subgoals generated at the tactical level are the current plan for the goal. These are kept in a subgoal stack (Figure 13), which is used by the discourse planner to pick the next topic.

Order	Subgoals
1.	Determinants
2.	Actual-determinant
3.	Relation
4.	Value

Figure 13. The Subgoal Stack

#### 5.3 An Example

Figure 14 shows an example of the lesson planning process for the causal-relationship between RAP and SV. From the top of the Figure, the goal generation step is described with its other information: student model, rules used, goal stack, and current goal. Then the plan generation step is described in two steps, the strategic and the tactical steps. The lesson planner waits for the discourse planner to complete the current lesson plan, and when the plan controller sends a wake-up signal, then the planner gets reactivated and continues with the next goal in the goal stack.

#### 6. THE DISCOURSE PLANNER

The discourse planner is responsible for controlling interactions between the tutor and the student. It needs to decide how the tutor should respond to a student with a given problem [Woolf, 1984; Winkels et al., 1988]. This discourse strategy must be planned explicitly by the discourse planner, so that the system can enter into flexible and coherent interactions. In CIRCSIM-TUTOR, the discourse planner is combined with the lesson planner, so that the discourse planner receives a global lesson plan from the lesson planner. The plan controller monitors the execution of the plan and forces the discourse planner to suspend or resume the current plan when the student takes control. The planner consists of sets of discourse planning rules and a two level discourse network.

#### 6.1 Architecture of the Discourse Planner

Flow Chart Approach. Meta knowledge is knowledge about knowledge [Davis and Buchanan, 1987]; what you know and don't know (operational meta knowledge), and how you do things (control meta knowledge). The operational meta knowledge is needed to recognize a question outside the limits of the system. It can be ignored in the discourse planner, since the input understander receives such a question or answer and responds with I don't understand, please rephrase. The control meta knowledge determines how the system interacts with the student; it is based on our observations about how the human expert tutors the student. The integration of this knowledge into the system ensures that it appears to ask questions in a logical order. Goal Generation

Rules Used: Student Model: do-not-know (SV) DR G Rule8 Goal Stack: Causal-relation (RAP, SV) Causal-relation (SV, CO) Current Goal: Causal-relation (RAP, SV) Plan Generation Rules Used: Strategy: Tutor-causality DR S Rule1 Tactics: (determinants) DR T Rule6 (actual-determinant) (relation)(value) Subgoal Stack: (determinants) (actual-determinant) (Plan) (relation)(value) Discourse Planner executes "determinants of SV" Plan Monitoring: Waits for the student response

Figure 14. An Example of Lesson Planning

The basic representation of the control meta knowledge in CIRCSIM-TUTOR is the flow chart. This is a model of what the expert does and when he does it. For our system, Allen Rovick designed several flow charts (see Figure 15), each of which is used for tutoring the student in a different situation. We need different tutoring strategies for handling different variables and different phases (DR/RR/SS).



Figure 15. The Flow Chart for Tutoring Non-Neural Variables in DR

Figure 15 is the one that tutors the non-neural variables in DR. The content of the questions is determined by the lesson planner and passed on to the discourse planner, which must then decide how to express this content, determining whether to ask a question, give an answer, and so on. After the chart was created, I encoded this information as discourse planning rules. The

21

next step is to create a sophisticated inference mechanism that can utilize these rules.

Discourse Network. The network is the main knowledge structure of the discourse planner. It consists of states, links, and arcs (see Figure 16). The states represent tutorial actions, the arcs imply state transitions, and the links indicate hierarchical dependencies; a state at the tactical level represents the refinements of the level above. Three important mechanisms need to be discussed: levels of planning, representation of the tutorial states, and control structures.



Figure 16. The Discourse Network

A. Levels of Planning. The discourse planner is divided into two planning levels: pedagogical and tactical. The pedagogical level makes decisions about the style of tutoring; introduces a topic, remediates the student's misconceptions, and completes a topic. The discourse action begins with the pedagogical level, introduce state, and then it traverses the network and finishes one topic as it reaches the complete state. The tactical level chooses an expository style to implement the pedagogy; question the student, give acknowledgement, or give an answer. The states at this level are refinements of the states at the pedagogic level.

B. Representation of Discourse Strategies. The second important mechanism is the representation of the tutorial strategies in the form of states. The discourse strategies were then extracted from the flow chart and expressed as discourse rules. The rules are written as a frame-like structure using Lisp macro functions, which represent the states in the network. The states are divided into default states and meta states, and each state is further divided into pedagogic and tactical states. Each state consists of a state name and slots. The slots in the default state contain information about tutoring strategy, text style, and explicit control. The meta states mainly include explicit control mechanism and preconditions. In Figure 19, the execution of the Ask\_Question state will cause the text generator to generate a question, and then move on to the next default state, Eval\_Input. The slots also contain a register to keep track of the completion of the topic, and a flag to update the student model.

C. Control Structure. The discourse control in the network can be divided into a default control structure and a meta control structure. The default control is specified in the default states, so that the tutor moves from one state to another according to a pre-determined path. The meta control abandons the default path and moves to the state that is specified in the meta-rule. The system checks the meta-rules first and if none of the metarules fire, then the control flow will follow the default path. This control path is hidden in Figure 16, because the exceptional behavior by the metarules can not be predicted in advance. For example, the Eval Input state will be selected right after the Ask Question state as a default path, but the next state is unpredictable, since the student answer could be correct, wrong, or partially correct. This mechanism enables the dynamic behavior of the discourse planner.

Pedagogic Defaul	lt Rule
(Pedagogic_default (subgoal update next-state	<pre>*introduce*   current-task   topic-completed *tutor*))</pre>
(Pedagogic_default (subgoal update next-state	<pre>*tutor*   current-task   topic-completed *complete*))</pre>

Figure 17. The Pedagogic Default Rule

Pedagogic M	eta Rule
(Pedagogic_meta (precondition prior-state next-state	<pre>*m_tutor*    topic-completed *tutor* *introduce*))</pre>
(Pedagogic_meta (precondition prior-state next-state	<pre>*m_complete*     no-more-topics (*introduce* *complete*) *stop*))</pre>

#### Figure 18. Some Pedagogical Meta Rules

The main disadvantage of earlier discourse management networks [Woolf, 1984; Clancey, 1982] is that they needed to be coupled with some other control mechanism, such as an agenda and an external memory to provide a topic. In

CIRCSIM-TUTOR, since the lesson planner provides a globally coherent lesson plan, the network itself can function solely for delivery purposes while keeping all the advantages of the discourse management network, such as flexible discourse control and explicit representation of discourse strategies.

Tactical De	fault Rule
(Tactical_default (text-style content update next-state	<pre>*ask_question*   question   current-task   nil *eval-input*))</pre>
(Tactical_default (text-style content update next-state	<pre>*give_answer*   give-answer (current-task correct-answer)   student-model *complete-topic*))</pre>

Figure 19. Tactical Default Rules

Tactical Me	ta Rule
(Tactical_meta (precondition prior-state next-state	<pre>*m_correct*     correct-response *eval-input* *correct-ack*))</pre>
(Tactical_meta (precondition prior-state next-state	<pre>*m_incorrect*     incorrect-response *eval-input* *incorrect-ack*))</pre>

Figure 20. Tactical Meta Rules

#### 6.2 Discourse Planning

Discourse planning in CIRCSIM-TUTOR is managed by a simple algorithm. It iterates through the states until a topic becomes complete. Either the student responds with a correct answer or the tutor gives the answer. This section describes important features of the discourse planning.

The Discourse Goal. The discourse planner needs a goal to tutor the student. This goal can be found in the subgoal stack, which the lesson planner has produced. In Figure 13, the subgoals are sequenced by number, so that the discourse planner can carry them out in that order. When the planner finishes carrying out one of the subgoals, it will be removed from the stack, and the planner picks the next one. This cycle continues until the stack is empty, or is suspended by the plan controller in favor of a student initiative [Woo, 1991c].

Generating Natural Language Sentence. The tactical default states have slots containing information for the text generator. When the planner processes the states, the text-style and content slots will be extracted from the current state. For example, assume that the planner is processing the \*ask question\* state (Figure 19), while the text-style slot contains question and the content slot contains the current-task, such as determinant (SV). Binding these two slot values provides us with a logic form, (question (determinant (SV))), which will be passed to the text generator, which generates the sentence, What are the determinants of SV? Then the screen manager will display the sentence in the tutor window.

The logic form may need to be extended to generate richer sentences, since this kind of the logic form only contains information about a particular task or the solution of a problem. The text generator may need to collect more information from many other sources, the domain knowledge base, the student model, the dialog history, and so on.

How to Recognize a Student Initiative. CIRCSIM-TUTOR allows student initiatives during the tutoring session. So the planner must understand whether the student response is a question or an answer by checking the input logic form, which is being passed from the input understander. For example, if the input understander passes a logic form, (answer (determinant SV)(RAP CO)), the first item of the list, answer, indicates that this is an answer. The second item of the list, (determinant SV), is the current topic, and the third item, (RAP CO), is the student answer. Let's assume that the tutor asks the question, What are the determinants of SV? and the student responds with I don't know about SV. Then the input understander recognizes this as an implicit question and returns a logic form, (question (do-not-know) (SV)). The planner receives the logic form and recognizes that this is a student initiative, so it suspends the current plan and carries out the student request; asks the problem solver to get the definition of SV from the knowledge base, and then asks the screen manager to display it.

#### 6.3 Trace of Discourse Transition

Figure 21 shows a short trace of a sequence of discourse transitions. The short arrows represent the pedagogic level transitions; the long arrows represent the tactical level transitions; and the double arrows represent the meta level transitions. The left side of the figure shows the processing of states, and the right side of the figure shows the discourse actions resulting from visiting the states.

The tutor begins by asking a question, then it moves to the evaluate state by the default control rule. At this time, the student responds with a half correct answer, which is recognized by the meta tactical rule3, which forces a move to the half-correct state. This state produces an acknowledgement and then another meta rule fires, which recognizes that this is the first try. So the meta rule forces a move to the give-hint state, which produces a hint. Since there is no default and a meta rule applies, the control pops up to the upper level and checks whether the topic has been completed. If not, then control goes back to the introduce state again, and moves down to the tactical level. This time the requestion state is selected, since this is the second try on the same topic.

#### 7. CONCLUSION

#### 7.1 Significant Features

This paper describes the design and development of an instructional planner for a Physiology ITS, CIRCSIM-TUTOR. The planner has several significant features.

	Current Topic	: Determinants of SV
->,=>: >, ==>:	Pedagogic Lev Tactical Leve	el l (-> Default , => Meta )
Discour	rse States	Discourse Action
-> INTRO	DUCE	
> Ask-q	uestion	Tutor: What are the determinants of SV?
> Eval-	input	Student: RAP and CO
==> Meta- (Inco	tactic3 rrect-one)	
> Half-	Correct	Tutor: RAP is correct, but CO is not a determinant of SV.
==> Meta- (Firs	tactic6 t-try)	
> Give-	hint	Tutor: Remember. SV is the amount of blood pumped per beat.
-> TUTOR		
=> Meta-) (Not-)	pedagogic completed)	
-> INTRO	DUCE	
> Reque	stion	Tutor: What is the other determinant of SV?

#### Figure 21. Trace of the Discourse Transition Process

First, the planner combines two different instructional planning approaches: lesson planning and discourse planning. Lesson planning produces global lesson plans, which will be carried out during the discourse planning stage. Second, the planner plans dynamically based on the inferred student model; it generates plans, monitors the execution of the plans, and replans when the student interrupts with a question during the tutoring session. Third, the pedagogical knowledge is extracted from the experts and represented explicitly as rules, lesson planning rules and discourse planning rules. The rules are used to generate lesson plans and to control discourse strategies. The system interprets the rules and builds the lesson plans or returns an appropriate discourse action. Fourth, the planner plans at different levels of the hierarchy; the higher level is a simplification or abstraction of the plan (lesson goals) and the lower level is a detailed plan (subgoals), sufficient to solve the problem. Fifth, the planner allows minimal student initiatives during the tutoring session. If the student asks a question the planner suspends the current plan, carries out the student request, and then resumes the suspended plan.

Since one of the main goals of CIRCSIM-TUTOR is to provide a natural language interface, the discourse planner is designed not only to provide sophisticated discourse control, but also to create the internal logic forms for the text generator to generate the sentence. A short tutoring scenario is introduced, which came from a transcript of human tutor and student interaction, to explain the internal process of the system.

#### 7.2 Future Research

The current version of the student model is limited to the overlay strategy, so the planner can support tutoring on the overlay errors only, not the bugs. The tutoring strategy for the bug library has not been developed yet, so the system cannot tutor the student about bugs at the moment.

Another important tutoring strategy is giving a more detailed level hint during the tutoring session. Also it needs more anticipation from other modules; the domain knowledge base needs much more detailed knowledge, the input understander and the text generator need to expand their lexicon and logic forms to contain all the variables at the detailed level, the problem solver needs to be able to access the knowledge base and extract a hint, and the planner needs to have a general strategy for deciding the content of the hint for every situation during the tutoring session.

CIRCSIM-TUTOR supports four pre-determined problems as a curriculum, so that it does not really require curriculum planning. Our expert tutors are developing many more procedures for the system, which may require sophisticated curriculum planning in future versions of the system.

#### 8.0 BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Anderson, J.R. 1988. The Expert Module. In: Polson, M. C. and Richardson, J.J., Eds., Foundations of Intelligent Tutoring Systems, Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers, Hillsdale, New Jersey, 21-53.
- Barr, A. and Feigenbaum, E.A. 1982. The Handbook of Artificial Intelligence. William Kaufmann, Inc., Los Altos, California, 2:225-294.
- Brecht, B., McCalla, G., Greer, J., and Jones, M. 1989. Planning the Content of Instruction. Proceedings of the 4th International Conference on AI and Education, Amsterdam, Netherlands, 32-41.
- Brown, J.S. and Burton, R.R. 1978. Diagnostic Models for Procedural Bugs in Basic Mathematical Skills. Cognitive Science, 2:155-191.
- Carr, B. and Goldstein, I.P. 1977. Overlays: a Theory of Modelling for Computer Aided Instruction. AI Memo 406, AI Laboratory, Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- Charniak, E. and McDermott, D. 1986. Introduction to Artificial Intelligence, Addison-Wesley, Reading, Massachusetts.
- Clancey, W.J. 1982. Tutoring Rules for Guiding a Case Methods Dialogue. In: Sleeman, D.H. and Brown, J.S., Eds., Intelligent Tutoring Systems, Academic Press, New York, 201-225.
- Clancey, W.J. 1987. Intelligent Tutoring Systems: A Tutorial Survey. Report No. STAN-CS-87-1174.
- Davis, R. and Buchanan, B. G. 1985. Meta-Level Knowledge. In: Buchanan, B. G. and Shortliffe, E. H., Eds., Rule-Based Expert Systems. Addison-Wesley, Reading, Massachusetts, 507-530.
- deKleer, J. and Brown, J.S. 1984. A Physics Based on Confluences. Artificial Intelligence, 24:7-83.

Dede, C.J. 1986. A Review and Synthesis of Recent Research in Intelligent Computer-Assisted Instruction. International Journal of Man-Machine Studies, 24:329-353.

Derry, S.J., Hawkes, L.W. and Ziegler, U. 1988. A Plan-Based Opportunistic Architecture for Intelligent Tutoring. Proceedings of Intelligent Tutoring Systems. ITS-88, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, 116-123.

Elsom-Cook, M. 1988. Using Multiple Teaching Strategies in an ITS. Proceedings of Intelligent Tutoring Systems: ITS-88, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, 286-290.

Fikes, R. and Nilsson, N.J. 1971. STRIPS: A New Approach to the Application of Theorem Proving to Problem Solving. Artificial Intelligence, 2:189-208.

Forbus, K.D. 1984. Qualitative Process Theory. Artificial Intelligence, 24:85-168.

Harmon, P. 1987. Intelligent Job Aids: How AI will Change Training in the Next Five Years. In: Kearsley, G.P., Ed., Artificial Intelligence and Instruction, Addison-Wesley, Reading, Massachusetts, 165-190.

Hasemer, T. and Dominque, J. 1989. Common Lisp Programming for Artificial Intelligence, Addison-Wesley, Reading, Massachusetts.

Kearsley, G. 1987. Artificial Intelligence and Instruction: Application and Methods, Addison-Wesley, Reading, Massachusetts.

Kim, N., Evens, M., Michael, J.A., and Rovick, A.A. 1989. CIRCSIM-TUTOR: An Intelligent Tutoring System for Circulatory Physiology. In: Mauer, H., Ed., Computer Assisted Learning, Proceedings of the International Conference on Computer Assisted Learning, Dallas, Texas, Springer-Verlag, Berlin:254-266.

Kim, N. 1989. CIRCSIM-TUTOR: An Intelligent Tutoring System for Circulatory Physiology. PhD. Dissertation, Department of Computer Science, Illinois Institute of Technology, Chicago, Illinois.

Kuipers, B. 1984. Commonsense Reasoning about Causality: Deriving Behavior from Structure. Artificial Intelligence, 24:169-203.

Lee, Y., Evens, M., Michael, J.A., and Rovick, A.A. 1990.IFIHS: Ill-Formed Input Handling System. Proceedings of the Second Midwest Artificial Intelligence and Cognitive Science Conference. Carbondale, IL, 93-97.

Lee, Y. 1990. Handling Ill-Formed Natural Language Input for an Intelligent Tutoring System. Ph.D. Dissertation, Computer Science Department, Illinois Institute of Technology, Chicago, Illinois.

Leinhardt, G. and Greeno, J.G. 1986. The Cognitive Skill of Teaching. Journal of Educational Psychology, 78:75-95.

Macmillan, S.A. and Sleeman, D.H. 1987. An Architecture for a Self-Improving Instructional Planner for Intelligent Tutoring Systems. Computational Intelligence, 3:17-27.

Macmillan, S.A., Emme, D. and Berkowitz, M. 1988. Instructional Planners:Lessons Learned, In: Psotka, J., Massey, L.D., and Mutter, S.A., Eds., Intelligent Tutoring Systems: Lessons Learned, Lawrence Erlbaum Publishers, Hillsdale, New Jersey, 229-256.

Michael, J. A., Rovick, A. A., Evens, M., and Kim, N. 1990. A Smart Tutor Based on a Qualitative Causal Model. Proceedings of the AAAI Spring Symposium on Knowledge-Based Environments for Learning and Teaching, Stanford, March 27-29, 112-117.

Michael, J.A., Rovick, A.A., Evens, M., Shim, L., Woo, C., and Kim, N. 1991. The Uses of Multiple Student Inputs in Modeling and Lesson Planning in CAI and ICAI Programs. Submitted to the International Conference on Computer Assisted Learning, Nova Scotia, CANADA.

Murray, W.R. 1988. Control for Intelligent Tutoring Systems: A Comparison of Blackboard Architecture and Discourse Management Networks. Research Report R-6267, FMC Corporation, Santa Clara, California.

Murray, W.R. 1990. A Blackboard-based Dynamic Instructional Planner. Research Report No. R-6376, FNC Corporation, Santa Clara, California. Ohlsson, S. 1986. Some Principles of Intelligent tutoring. In: Lawler, R. and Yazdani, M., Eds., Artificial Intelligence and Education: Learning Environment and Tutoring Systems, Ablex Publishing, Norwood, New Jersey, 204-237.

Peachey, D.R. and McCalla, G.I. 1986. Using Planning Techniques in Intelligent Tutoring Systems. International Journal of Man-Machine Studies, 24:77-88.

Rovick, A. A. and Brenner, L. 1983. HEARTSIM: A Cardiovascular Simulation with Didactic Feedback. The Physiologist, 26:236-239.

Rovick, A.A. and Michael, J.A. 1986. CIRCSIM: An IBM PC Computer Teaching Exercise on Blood Pressure Regulation. XXX IUPS Congress, Vancouver, Canada.

Russell, D.M. 1988. IDE: The Interpreter. In: Psotka, J., Massey, L.D., and Mutter, S.A., Eds., Intelligent Tutoring Systems: Lessons Learned, Lawrence Erlbaum Publishers, Hillsdale, New Jersey, 323-349.

Sacerdoti, E.D., 1977. A Structure for Plans and Behavior. Elsevier-North Holland, Amsterdam, the Netherlands.

Shim, L., Evens, M., Rovick, A.A., and Michael, J.A. 1991. Effective Cognitive Modeling in an Intelligent Tutoring System for Cardiovascular Physiology. Proceedings of Fourth IEEE Symposium on Computer-Based Medical Systems. Baltimore, Maryland, 338-345.

Sleeman, D.H. and Brown, J.S. 1982. Intelligent Tutoring Systems. Academic Press, New York.

Sussman, G.A. 1975. A Computational Model of Skill Acquisition, Elsevier-North Holland, New York.

VanLehn, K. 1988. Student Modelling. In: Polson, M. C. and Richardson, J.J., Eds., Foundations of Intelligent Tutoring Systems, Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers, Hillsdale, New Jersey: 55-78.

Wielinga, B.J. and Breuker, J.A. 1990. Models of Expertise. International Journal of Intelligent Systems, 5(5):497-509.

Winkels, R., Breuker, J. and Sandberg, J. 1988. Didactic Discourse in Intelligent Help Systems. *Proceedings of Intelligent Tutoring Systems:* ITS-88, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, 279-285.

Wilkins, D. E. 1988. Practical Planning. Morgan Kaufmann, Los Altos, California.

Woo, C., Evens, M., Michael, J.A. and Rovick, A.A. 1991a. Dynamic Instructional Planning for an Intelligent Physiology Tutoring System. Proceedings of Fourth IEEE Symposium on Computer-Based Medical Systems, Baltimore, MD:226-233.

Woo, C., Evens, M., Michael, J.A., and Rovick, A.A. 1991b. Instructional Planning for an Intelligent Medical Tutoring System. Proceedings of the Third Midwest Artificial Intelligence and Cognitive Science Conference. Carbondale, IL, 31-35.

Woo, C., Evens, M., Michael, J.A. and Rovick, A.A. 1991c. Planning in an Intelligent Tutoring System. Poster Session, International Conference on the Learning Sciences, Evanston, Illinois, U.S.A.

Woolf, B. 1984. Context Dependent Planning in a Machine Tutor. Ph.D.Dissertation, University of Massachusetts, Amherst, Massachusetts.

Zhang, Y. and Evens, M., 1990. Extending a Knowledge Base to Support Explanations. Proceedings of Third Annual IEEE Symposium on Computer-Based Medical Systems, 259-266.

Swartout, W. 1988. DARPA Santa Cruz Workshop on Planning. AI Magazine, Summer, 115-131.

EVENA.TCL. A MAR IN PROME ALL, AREA, INST. THY, NAT, LANG

Dr. Phillip L. Antonno University of Measures Department of Psychology 73 East River Read N218 Wing Hall Minnessin, MN 35455

Dr. Both Advisor Department of Psychology Ratgen Varen Ratern Versenty Conden, NJ 08102

.

Dr. David L. Alderton, Code 131 Nevy Parasast R&D Center See Diego, CA 12152-600

Dr. Turry Allerd Code 1147CS Office of Nevel Research 600 N. Queery St. Artigune, VA 22237-3000

Dr. Thomas H. Ander Centur for the Soudy of Reading 174 Children's Research Couter 51 Gerty Drive Champings, IL 61828

Dr. Stephen J. Andrich, Christian College of Jaformation Studios Drutet Unreality Philodelphia, PA 19101

Dr. Gregory Aang Educational Testing Service Princeton, NJ 08543

Dr. Minhoel E. Atmond NYNEX AJ Lobertury 500 Westehester Aves White Plains, NY 10604

Dr. Postela Begartt Sebest of Barmina 610 B. University, Ras 1302D University of Minkigan Ann Actor, Mil 45105-1250

Dr. Moryl S. Baker New Personni RAD Coster San Dirgs, CA \$2152-6800

prof. dett. Broos G. Ban Units di riserto di Intelligeum artificiato Universita di Milano 20122 Milano - via F. Storta 23 Ffait M ITALY

Dt. Heisrich Beversteld IDM der Universitzet Perilari 860 D-400 Bistoleté L WEST GERMANY FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF GERMANY

Dr. William C. Berry Director of Life and **Benin** name fairs a APOSR/NL, N1, 844, 410 Belling AFB, DC 20032-646

Dr. Thomas G. Bover Department of Psychology University of Rochester River Station Rodenter, NY 14677

Dr. Geotos Birres Department of Computer Science Bez 1688, Sandre B Vendarbilt University Numbrille, TN 37235

Dr. John Black Teochem College, Baz 8

Distribution ( ).

Columbia University 525 West 120th Servet New Yest, NY 18821

Dr. Sheite 20 Done of the College Brown University University Hall, Room 218 Providence, RJ 62813

Da.L.C. Bunds Mandatang Bagasong Lab Notiona Igentas of Skadada and Toshaology Cuitanters MD 200

Da. Rebert Brungt Code 202 Novai Transing Systems Contar Orlanda, PL 32826-3224

Dr. Ann Bryon Grudeste Sabool of Educe University of California EMST-4533 Tolmon Mall Bertaley, CA \$1720

Dr. John T. Broot James S. McDagasti Penadatian Salas 1610 1054 South Sectored Bed. 54 Louis, MO 40117

Dr. Presses Butter Center for the Stade of Buinction 145 Moore Hall University of California Los Auguins, CA 90024

Dt. Jassac Capper 3545 Albumarie Struct, HW Weshington, DC 2008

Da. Pat Curposter Camogio-Molton Universit Department of Psychology Platemph, PA 15213 100

Di. Educate Comilia Educational Testing Service Recodule Rood Princeton, NJ 08541

Dr. Ruth W. Chahm COBC, Hastway Hall Corregio Meltra Unive Pitelergi, PA 13213

Dz. Poel G. Chapin Linguistis Program, Roca 320 Nadeaul Science Presolution Washington, DC 20330

Dr. Peel R. Chetolier Perceptrains 1911 North PL Myor DL **Saite 209** Arlingue, VA 22209

Di. Sono Chipman Cognitive Science Program Office of Havel Research 100 Horth Quinty St. Artingen, VA 22217-3008

Da. Reymond E. Christal USE LAMP Seinese Advis ALGERMEL. Brooks AFB, TX 7825

Dr. Owier Other Tobia Hall . mt of Pa University of

Ambana, MA 0100

Charl of Normi Edu ----Training (N-5) HAS Pressents, PL 32508

Dr. Paul Cabb Parties University Researching Building W. Laboration, 111 47907

Office of Nami Re-Code 1142 800 H. Quinty Street Arlington, VA 22217-5000

Die Training Systems Department Code 15A New Personni BAD Center San Diego, CA 12152-6800

Library, Code 231 New Persent R&D Croter See Diego, CA 102152-5800

Noval Texining Systems Center Atta: Dr. Robert Hoya, Code 262 12350 Research Partney Orinede, FL 32826-3224

R&D Coordinator, Ame: Jan Hart Office of the DCNO, MPT, Op-11K1 Department of the Novy, AA-0417 nhington, DC 20070-2008

Commanding Officer Nevel Research Laboratory Code 4527 Washington, DC 20373-5000

Dr. John M. Conwell Department of Psychology I/O Psychology Program Tolane University New Orleane, LA 70118

Dr. Minhael Comm Code 142 Novy Personnel R&D Center See Diego, CA \$2152-6800

Dr. Konneth B. Cress Acompo Saistem, Jas. P.O. Bas 519 Santa Bachara, CA \$3107

CTEMeGran-Hill Library 2508 Guntus Rend Meetery, CA \$9948-5380

Dr. Peter California

Director, Center for Cognici Science 288 Ohio Studium Mart 1961 Tuttle Park Place Columbus OH 43710,1107

Dr. Charles E. Davis **Educational Testing Servi** Mail Step 22.T Princeton, 3U 08542

Margaret Day, Librarian Applied Salesce Associate P.O. Bes 1072 Butin, PA 16085

Dr. Shares Deny Plotida State University Department of Psychology Tailahanna, FL 32306

Dr. J. Steart Doos Femily of Educates Volvenity of Educates 2125 Main Moll Vaccouve, BC CANADA, V6T 124

Delease Technical Information Conter

DTTC/DDA-2 Comerce States, Bidg 5 Alemanna, VA 22514 (4 Capue)

Dr. Pierre Degant Organization for Bessenie Cooperation and Drivitegeon 2, res Andro-Paunt 75016 PARIS FRANCE

Dr. Richard Davis Graduate School of Education University of California Seets Barburn, CA 19105

Dr. Jobs Blis Novy Personal RAD Conter Code 15 See Drego, CA 92152-4809

Dt. Jothry Brass University of California, See Dirgo Department of Lingmetin, C-008 La John, CA 92009

ERIC Facility-Asquastions 1301 Pieseré Drive, Saite 309 Restrutie, MD 20050-4305

Dr. Monthe Breas Dept, of Compater Science Illions Institute of Technology 10 Wast 31st Sevent Chimge, IL 40R4

Dr. Lerrone D. Byle US Office of Personni Monogrammi Office of Personarii Research and Development Comman. 1908 B.S., NW Wublegane, DC 20115

Dr. Joan-Cloude Folmages Irrage Research Unit in Mathematical & Bahavioral Science University of California Irvian, CA 52717

Dr. Bestrier J. Forr Army Research Lastitute PERI-IC 5001 Electhowner Avenuer Alegnatics, VA 22333

Dr. Moroholi J. Forr Forr-Sight Co. 2520 North Verson Street Arlington, VA 22207

Dr. P.A. Federice Code 51 NPRDC See Diego, CA 52152-6809

Dr. Christiane Felihenen Cognitive Solenne Laboratory Prinsetten University 213 Names Street Prinsetten, NJ 08544

Dr. Richard L. Ferguson American College Taxing P.O. Box 168 Iown City, IA 52243

Dr. Vister Fields Department of Psychology Mestgemery College Redgelle, MD 2009

Dr. Minhoel Flasingern Code 16 NFRDC Son Diego, CA 92152-6009 Dr. J. D. Pletahar Lastitute for Defense Analyses MIL H. Becaregard St. Alumedina, VA 22312

Dr. Lindo Plower Carongio-Mollen University Department of Singlish Planhargh, PA 15213

Dr. Cott H. Protectures Dept. of Educational Psychology McGMI University 3789 McTurish Street Minstand, Qualent CANADA HJA 11/2

Dr. Horman Productions Betweetenst Testing Service (65-R) Princeton, NJ 68545

Dr. Albed R. Fregly APCSR/NL, Bidg. 418 Selling APB, DC 20332-4448

Dr. Allede Friedman Department of Psychology University of Alberta Benessea, Alberta CARADA TEI 200

Dr. Mortill P. Current Disenter of Cognetice Science Department of Psychology, Room 312 University of Arizana Tessen, AZ, 65722

Choin, Department of Computer Science George Massa University Fairlan, VA 22030

Dz. Holms Gigley Noval Research Lab., Code 3530 4555 Overlook Avenue, S. W. Washington, DC 20075-5000

Dr. Phillip Gillin ARL-Fort Gordon ATTN: PERJ-ICD Fort Gordon, GA 30005

Dr. Herbert Ginsburg Bat Mi Teachern College Columbia University 525 West 121st Street New York, NY 10527

-

Dr. Drow Gitemer Educational Texting Service Princesse, NJ (254)

Ma. Los Oladuia 305 Davis Avezas Lossburg, VA 22075

Dr. Robert Glaser Learning Research & Development Center University of Pittsburgh 3000 O'Hars Street Pittsburgh, PA 15200

Dr. Marvie D. Oleak 191 Homesteed Terror Idams, NY 14656

Dr. Sam Olechsberg Department of Psychology Princeton University Princeton, NJ 00516-10(0

Prof. Jeseph Gagaen PRG, Univ. of Cadeed 11 Eable Read Outors OX13QD UNITED KINGDOM

Dr. Seens R. Goldman Peakedy Callege, Box 45 Vanderbalt University Numberlin, TN 37220

Ma. Marrid Ostistinin Usirverity of DC Department Circl Bagiasenag Mig. 42, Room E2 CBD Cascentent Areans, N.W. Washington, DC 20006

Dr. Shanie Gest AFHRL/MONU Breeks AFB, TX 78235-3601

Dz. T. Govinduruj Goorgin Landstate of Technology Select of Industrial and Systems Engeneering Atlanta, GA 10372-0205

Dr. Marilyn K. Gowing Office of Personnel R&D 1900 B St., NW, Room 6462 Office of Personnel Management Washington, DC 20415

Dr. Arthur C. Grasser Department of Psychology Momphis State University Momphis, TH 34152

Dr. Wuyne Groy Oradaatt School of Education Fordhan University 113 West 40th Spreet New York, NY 10023

Dr. Jamm G. Greene Sebret of Education Standard University Room 311 Stanfard, CA. 94305

Dr. Stephen Greatherg Center for Adaptive Systems Recm 244 111 Commission Street Boston University Boston, MA 02215

Dr. Minhoet Habes DORNER, GMBH P.O. Ber 1420 D-7990 Priodrichalafes 1 WEST GERMANY

Dr. Henry M. Half Half Reserves, Int. 4918 33rd Read, Horth Arlington, VA 22207

Moribya Halpara, Librarian Belgham Library Bioannianal Tauting Service Carter and Resodule Roads Princeson, NJ (2054)

Mr. H. Homburger Department of Computer Science George Mason University Fairlin, VA 23030

Dr. Stephen J. Hassen Lenning & Kasewiedge Aequinities Research Simens Research Center 735 College Read East Princeton, NJ 00540

Steven Harned Billet, The Behavioral and

ററ കണ്ണ

Brain Smenes 20 Manual Street, South 240 Pressures, MJ 68542

Josius Mart Deputaset of the Novy Joint CALS Management Office S100 Lamburg Pale Stylus 6, Room 20 Fath Chemb, VA 2201

Dr. Per Holmonian University of Oxfo USET Best 1000 4016 Oxfo, NORWAY

Da. Genes Henning Mail Step L& P Division of Cognitive and Intercentent Science Bérnational Tenting Service Protection, NJ 4054

Dr. Jones History Department of Bénessee Development University of Delense Network, DE 19716

Dr. Motions Holland Artup Research Instance for the Behavioral and Social Success 5001 Messborum Avenue Alemanics, VA 2233

Ma. Join S. Hoogh Combridge University Press 40 West 20th Street New York, NY 1081

Dr. William Horvell Chief Scientist AFHRLACA Brooks AFB, TX 70235-5400

Dr. Serves Hashs 3-104 Edus. H. University of Alberts Educeton, Alberts CANADA, THO 205

De, Giorgio Lagargiata Computer Science Department Tompte University Philodolphia, PA 19822

Dr. Martin J. Ippel Coster for the Sandy of Récention and lastronom Laiden University P. C. Ben 5055 200 RB Laiden THE NETHERLANDS

Dr. Josef Joshon Rijkensivenkeit Greeleger Grote Kruissens 21, 9712TS Greeleger The NETHERLANDS

Dr. Classic Journar CIRADE, 37-7129 UGAM P. G. Bus SHE, Soon, A Montreal, Quarkes HJC 3PE CANADA

Dr. Morest Just Conseque Molton University Department of Psychology Solution Part Finalweys, PA 15213

Dr. Roth Kaular University of Minomoto Department of Psychology Ellinet Holi 75 E. Réver Road Missangoin, MN 53435

Dr. Michael Kapisa Olliss of Bairs Research U.S. Army Research Institute 3001 Biombouwer Armane Alemadein, VA 2233-3600

Dr. Dometrico Kario OTE Labo, MS 37 49 Sylves Read Welthem, MA 42254

Dr. A. Exempled Smith MRC-CDU 17 Genter Street London BHOLAND WCHI OAK

Dr. Wendy Kollegg 18M T. J. Waters Recent Ch. P.O. Bes 74 Yorkness Heiden, HY 1858

Dz. Devid Klans Testaled Canassissies Program TIDAL Bidg, 2560 Besisted Bird. University of Michigan Ann Arbor, MI 4540-2585

Dr. Walter Kintesh Department of Psychology University of Colorada Bostóns, CD 5000-4045

Dr. Josef L. Kaladaur Overgia Ianitam of Technology College of Competing Adams, GA 30832-0220

Di. Patrick Kyllense AFHERL/MOBL Brooks AFR, 122 76235

Da Jost L. Lansatur Health Science Contar University of Texas 7789 Ployd Carl Drive See Antonio, TX 7826-780

Da. M. Dinte Loogene ICL, North America 11400 Commune Park Drive Rosan, VA 2000

Dr. Marry Lasenan University of North Carolina Dept. of Computer Science CB #3175 Chapel Hill, NC 27999

Rinhard Latherman Commandant (G-PWP) US Coast Grand 2009 Second Sc., SW Washington, DC 20595-000

De. Jill Lorbin Concepts-Methins University Department of Psychology Planburgh, FA 15213

COMMANDER USARI PERI-BR (ATTH: Louter) See Benhruur Avenue Alumedrin, VA 2233-3600

Di, Yeb-Jong Lao Department of Computer Science Code CS/LB Noral Postgridente Scient Montany, CA 19943

Do. Jill P. Lohman School of Computer Salesan Camaga Malas Usiveni Pitalanga, PA 15213-3890

Dr. Rinhard Look Membrani Testing Server Princeton, NJ 48543

Dr. Michael Levine Educational Psychology 20 Education Mdg. 1310 South Stath Street University of LL of University of LL of University, LL 65525-6550

Dr. Charlotte Linde Institute for Rossowij en Lanswing 2330 Hansower Street Pilo Alla, CA 94304

Dr. Mornin C. Linn Ornduste School of Bénastina, BMST Tolman Holl University of California Berkeley, CA 96728

Dr. Margaret S. Livingstone Department of Neurobusing Harmott Mediani School 220 Longmond Austan Baston, MA 02215

Dr. Robert Lloyd Dept. of Geography University of South Caroline Columbia, SC 20208

Logiese Inc. (Alles Library) Tustinal and Truining Systems Division P.O. Box 45158 Son Diego, CA 92238-5158

Vora M. Malas NPRDC, Code 142 Sea Diego, CA 92352-6800

Dr. William L. Maloy Cade 04 NETPHIA Presents, FL, 37508-5008

Dr. Mary Martino Directures Instructional Technology HQ USAFA/DFET USAF Assistant, CO 20245-5017

Dr. Bluim Marsh Novel Research Laboratory Code 5512 Washington, DC 20075-5000

De, Sandes P. Mamhall Dapt. of Psychology San Diego Sante University San Diego, CA 92142

Da. Chennes J. Martin Hend, DuD Countinnes, Reserving Flasts and Programs Breach Code: PERS 2F7234 Newy Anness, Room 2022 Winhington, DC 20330

De, Hodine Martin Department of Neurology Center for Cognitor Neuroscience Temple University School of Medician 3481 Nech Broad Servet Philodolphia, PA 19140

Dr. Manton M. Masthew Department of Computer Science University of South Carolina Colombia, SC 2020

Dr. John Mayur

**Technical Computer** Program 2340 Beautest Stud. may of Michigan Ann Arben, MI 48140

Dr. Richard B. Mayer Department of Psychology University of California ters, CA \$5105

Dr. Kathleen Malles Columbia University Department of Computer Succes 450 Computer Suiterer Building New York, NY 18827

Dr. Joseph McLarbins Novy Personnel Research and Development Center Ceda 14 See Diego, CA 92152-6898

Dr. Mished Meller DET-1, ALXCFHI NLDO 24 Wright-Patternes AFB, OH 45432

Dr. Joel A. Minhael Department of Physiology Rush Prosbytoman-St Labor Matini Came Resh Medical College Chings, IL 60612

Dr. Johanne D. Moore LRDC Vai nity of Pinaburgh 7999 O'Hara Street Petabargh, PA 15289

**Dr. Alles Means** Beharisrul Technology Laboratorius - USC 230 H. Harber Dr., Soite 300 Redende Breek, CA 50277

nt Divisi Distribution Supp Burnes of Naval Personal PERS-471D Washington, DC 2070

Andenie Prog. & Research Brands Novel Technical Training Command Code N-62 NAS Menghin (75) Millington, TH 30854

Deputy Director Manpoorn, Persenant and Tenining Dis. Noral San Systems Command ATTN: Code OMMP SH Washington, DC 20362

Mr. J. Nolisson Fee, Bibl. Torgapaste Onderwych P. O. Bes 217 7100 AR Reads The NETHERLANDS

Director, Lastr. Devel. and Edus, Prog. Spt. Dopt. Nordi Bdus, & Tag. Prog. Mgl. Spt. Antivity (NETPMSA) Petmonds, FL. 32509

Training Systems Departm NPRDC (Code 14) -See Diego, CA 92152-6880

Training Technology Depart NPRDC (Cade 15) Ses Diegs, CA \$2152-6808

Library, HPRDC Code 00 See Diago, CA 12152-6800

1.0----Norma Conter for Applied Research in Artificial fetetligence Norma Research Laboratory Code 5568 Wubiness, DC 2075-5000

Calles of Herni Resson. Code 1142C3 ADD H. Quinty Street Arlington, VA 22217-5000 (6 Copies)

Special Assistant for Research Meangeness Chief of Nevel Personnel (PERS-OLIT) Department of the Nevy Washington, DC 20036-2009

Dr. Judith Country Mail Step 239-1 NASA Anna Research Cent Medica Field, CA 94035

Mr. John Orisi Nevy Training Systems Center (Code 212) 1259 Research Partney Orlands, FL 32626-3224

De. Josse Orlaasby Institute for Defense Analyses 1801 H. Besurepet St. Alexandria, VA 22011

Dr. Okahona Park Army Research Institu PSRI-2 5001 Electhower Avenue Alexandria, VA 22535

Dr. Roy Pen Institute for the Learning Sciences Northwestern University 1880 Maple Avenue Breasten, IL 40301

Dr. Ray S. Pores ARI (PERI-II) SHI Bonks Alumedria, VA 22333

Dr. Heavy H. Pervy Hovet Educates and Training Program Support Assavity Code-467 Building 2435 Presente, FL. 32508-5008

CDR Freek C. Potto Noval Postgraduote Subant Cade OR/PE Meaning, CA 1990

Dept. of Adm Code 54 maine Sai Noval Postgroduate Salaad Meeterry, CA 19943-5026

Dz. Stoves Pinker Department of Brain and Cognitive Sciences 818-816 MIT Cumbridge, MA 42130

Dr. Peter Pirelli School of Bénesica University of Californ Berbeier, CA 90720

Dr. Martha Palaos

Department of Psycholog University of Calerado Boulday, CD 10000-0060

Dr. Joseph Protie ATTH: PERJ-IC Army Research Institute SHI Escalatory Are. Alexandrin, VA 22333-5600

Dr. Stephen Rader HWR.BL 14E SW Main, Saile 300 Periland, CR. 97204

Dr. J. Wusiny Region APHRL/IDI No AFE, TX 10235

Dr. Brins Reiser

D. Miss Refer Constitute ILS 72 Minute Institute Phase II and Institute Phase II and II. 60201

Dr. Longs Resaid Learning R & D Cost University of Pintsher University of Pinabos 3939 O'Hara Sarout Pintergh, PA 15215

Dr. Oilhart Rim Mad Stop KOL-14 **Orennes** Aircraft Services Bethpage, NY 11714

Mr. W. A. Risso Head, Hannas Factors Division Neval Training Systems Center Code 26 12350 Research Parton Ortende, FL 32826-3224

Dr. Linds G. Roberts Seisen, Education, and Transvention Program Office of Technology Assessed Congrues of the United States Westington, DC 20510

Dr. William B. Rosse Search Technology, Inc. 4725 Penchares Corners Circle Suite 200 Nerwan, GA 30092

Dr. Bénardo Salas Human Fasters Division (Code 262) 12350 Research Parkway Nevel Training Systems Center Orlando, FL 32826-3224

Dr. Roger Schask The Institute for the Learning Sciences Northwestern Univer 1880 Maşia Avenus Bassie LL atom

Dr. Mark Schlager SRJ International 333 Revenuesd Ave. Reven BL-131 Meaks Park, CA 94823

Dr. Welter Schweiden Learning RAD Center University of Pitasburgh 3959 O'Harn Sareet Finiburgh, PA 15260

Dr. Mary Solents 4100 Parlaido Cartabad, CA 92088

Nonia Sala Dep. Prinsiegis Basim Unit. Bareatone

### 33

Adolf Planetas s.b. 00000 Barnstean SPADI

Dr. Judith W. Segal CHINS 555 Here Jamey Area, MW Washington, DC 20205-5648

Dr. Robert J. Suidet US Army Research Institute 300 Horobower Are. Alementes, VA 22333

Ma. Riebard J. Showban Oraduata Sabaal of Education University of California Santa Barbara, CA. 19105

Dr. Ben Shousdortun Dapt. of Computer Science University of Maryland College Park, MD 20742

Dr. Randall Shartwhar Noral Research Lobertsory Code 5350 4555 Overlank Areana, S.W. Washington, DC 20075-5000

Dr. Edward Silver LRDC University of Peterburgh 309 O'Hare Sarest Pierburgh, PA, 15280

Dr. Hortuna Sindair Uaineniny of Gasons FFSE, Uni II J Place de l'Uainenins 1211 Gesens 4, SMITZERLAND

Dr. Johani Sinivao General Hasiquanen Training Section Military Populology Callen PL 919 S7-9898 Holainki 16, PINLAND

Dr. Richard E. Saver School of Education Sandord University Sixolard, CA. 96385

Dr. Kent Streek AL/HRTT Brooks AFB See Antonio, TX 78285-568

DL. Poteist Soppen Sinafand University Institute for Methametical Studies in the Social Sciences Standard, CA 94383-4813

Dr. Desgin Towne Beharisen Toekaninge Labs University of Senthern California 128 Spring Sent St. Helsen, CA. 9470

Done, College of Bolavian end Social Science University of Marybod, Baltimere County Boltimere, MD 21228

Dr. Jeany Vegt Department of Psychology St. Norbert College De Pere, WI 54115-2000

Dr. Thomas A. Warm FAA Anadamy F.O. Box 23052 Oklaboms City, OK 73125 Da, Dongino Wolani Codu 13 Nury Personnet RdtD Conner San Dinga, CA 10332-600

Dr. Buckers White Schurd of Bénestics Tukers Holl, BMST University of California Buckety, CA. 91720

Alassadas K. Migher HRC M84-126 208 Constitution Are. Westington, DC 2068

Da, David Winy Salasti of Bénadina and Sasial Policy Nachimeters University Deaster, JL 00205

Dr. David C. William University of Minets Department of Computer Science 405 North Methotic Arease Urbann, IL 41401

De, Yenisk Wills Competing Research Laboratory New Maximo Saat University Las Crosse, 314 5000

Dr. Bross William Department of Educational Populating Unionmity of Illiants Unionm, IL 61481

Da. Kost B. Willows Department of Indestrial and System Registering/MSL. 1980 Kost Drive Rhadeburg, VA 2400

De Mortin C. Wittweis Graduate School of Education Units of Calif., Los Angeles Los Angeles, CA 50801

Dr. Massed Yunioni Dopt. of Composer Science University of Baster Prints of Wales Reed Enter EX4477 ENGLAND

Presk R. Yebevieb Dept. of Bitannine Catholic University Weshington, DC 20064

Da. Joseph L. Young Holentel Science Frenchsion Recen 320 1889 & Street, H.W. Washington, DC 20139

Da. Harrist Zacharen Vize Fraidezt Andrew W. Mellen Franksien 140 E. Chel St. How York, HY 1682 .

.